
Saturday, November 1, 2003: (All Saints’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s feast of All Saints’ Day is 
a tribute and honor to those souls who have suffered on earth 
and in purgatory so they could be perfected to saints.  Very few 
souls leave this life and go directly to heaven.  These are 
among the canonized saints of My Church.  It is not impossible 
to be a saint because one day, all of the souls in purgatory 
will reach sainthood, even though they may not be acknowledged 
by My Church.  At the same time do not presume that everyone, 
who dies, will go to heaven.  To be perfected, you must follow 
and serve Me without any doubts or misgivings.  It means you 
must renounce all attachments to worldly things because few 
there are that follow the narrow road of suffering to heaven.  
All those, who choose the broad road to hell, are those who make 
themselves or the world gods and idols without any intention of 
serving Me.  Do not be disappointed that the majority do not 
want to give Me praise and glory.  You must strive to save your 
soul and those who will listen to conversion requests.  Do not 
give up on souls until their dying breath, as I struggle to also 
win their hearts.  Give thanks to Me for your gift of faith and 
guard your soul from the evil one with the grace of My 
sacraments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those of you in America are living 
like royalty in comforts compared to those in the rest of the 
world.  This protected gazebo represents your comfortable living 
with all of your worldly wealth and possessions.  What would 
happen to you if you lost your home as in a fire?  What would 
you do if all of your money was stolen from you?  These may be 
frightening things to some, but if you understand this life, you 
would realize that all of these things around you are not really 
yours.  I can take them back as freely as I gave them to you.  
You remember how I tested Job, so you should realize that you 
are only a steward of things and the people in your life are 
also free for Me to take back.  Man was sent out of the Garden 
of Eden to earn his bread by the sweat of his brow.  You are not 
here on earth just to build up riches for yourself, but to share 
your faith, talents, time and money with your neighbor in need.  
When you love your God, you will love that part of Me present in 
every person.  Sometimes in life’s testing you may find yourself 
in the darkness of the unknown of how you are going to survive.  
I constantly remind you to have trust in Me that I will provide 
for your needs and you will not be tested beyond your endurance.  
When you are in need, I know what you need and I want you to 
come to Me so I can teach you about perfecting your soul.  Seek 
your spiritual needs first of wanting to be with Me in My 
kingdom and everything else will be granted to you.  Have 
humility, peace and a desire to serve Me, and your soul will be 



at rest in My presence.  I love each of you so much and I want 
you to surrender all you are to Me so I can mold you into the 
person that I want you to be.  If you resist in holding back 
anything, then I cannot complete My work in you and you will be 
a prisoner of that which you are holding back.  Now is the time 
to be purified as a saint, but you must be willing to change 
your life to conform to My Divine Will.”  
 
Sunday, November 2, 2003: (All Souls’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are observing in this vision a 
picture of the suffering souls of purgatory.  The dripping white 
material represents the grace of your prayers that is falling a 
little bit on each soul.  When you pray for all the souls in 
purgatory, the grace of your prayers are like one little drop on 
each soul to help them in their purification.  Some remember to 
pray for their deceased relatives on a regular basis, while 
others fail to think about them except at the cemetery.  Today, 
everyone should remember to say some extra prayers, especially 
for your deceased loved ones.  You do not always know the 
disposition of these souls, so you need to pray for them if they 
are still in need of your prayers.  You pray for those who died 
in the last year, but pray for all of them, no matter how long 
ago they died.  These souls are depending on you because they 
lived among you at one time.  When these souls reach heaven, 
they will well remember those who prayed for their release from 
purgatory.  Praying for the poor souls in purgatory is like a 
guarantee of prayer for you in life and when you may be tested 
by the torment of purgatory.  These souls are already saved, but 
you are enabling them to reach heaven faster than under their 
own power.  Give praise and thanks to Me for allowing you to 
help these souls by your prayers.” 
 
Monday, November 3, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, this casket of death awaits every 
soul as just a matter of when you die in this life.  This is a 
reminder that this life is not why you were created, but for 
when you will live in the spirit world.  Your mortality in the 
flesh is a constant reminder that you should always be ready to 
face your judgment.  When this life is over, you will be left 
only with your soul and your sins.  Now is the time for 
conversion and making reparation for your sins.  Your attempts 
to guard your life from falling into sin and your frequent 
Confessions are a part of your preparation for making this 
transition to the next life through the veil of death.  Even 
though death is unknown to you, I have promised you salvation by 
following My Commandments and fulfilling the plan I have for 
your life.  Love Me and give everything over to Me and you will 



have nothing to fear.  I am always inviting you to come to My 
banquet from your earliest understanding of Me until your dying 
breath.  Keep focused on Me so you will always be prepared for 
your death and judgment.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been given a precious 
little time on this earth and it is your opportunity to use it 
the best way possible to work toward your salvation through Me.  
My death on the cross has made it possible for everyone to be 
saved, but you must affirm your faith by your holy actions of 
prayer and helping your neighbor.  It is by your own priority 
how much time each day that you are willing to spend in prayer 
talking to Me and out of love how much time in helping your 
neighbor.  These holy actions are building up treasure in heaven 
that will be your witness to how much you love Me and your 
neighbor.  At your judgment when you die,  I will take you back 
through each day to show you how much time you spent on 
spiritual things.  Some will be embarrassed how little time you 
thought of Me each day.  By this measure of your love, it will 
determine how high in heaven you will be placed.  Those, who 
have little or no treasure and refuse Me, will have that little 
taken away, as they will be cast into hell.  But look at the 
saints how much of each day they spent in holy contemplation, 
for they loathed the things of earth and cared only for heavenly 
things.  So do not let the earthly distractions and comforts 
steal your precious time that could be spent more meritoriously 
on heavenly things.  Love Me and your neighbor and you will have 
a life long work on your path to heaven.”  
 
Tuesday, November 4, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s first reading in Romans, 
St. Paul exhorts all Christians to rejoice and do good works 
with cheerfulness.  When you are always thinking of positive 
good things, your spirit is joyful and at peace.  Lead your life 
always in love for the present moment without worrying over 
things of the past nor anxieties of the future.  If you are 
focused on loving and helping others and your Lord in them, then 
life will be fruitful as you gather treasure in heaven.  In the 
Gospel it represents My call for everyone to come to My banquet 
in heaven, but some of those called made excuses to not come.  
These, who refuse to listen to My call, are those on the broad 
road to hell and they will never taste a morsel of My dinner.  
As in the parable, the poor and unworthy in the eyes of those, 
who made excuses, will be walking into heaven in their place.  I 
call out to everyone in love, but you must be willing to suffer 
your cross.  While coming to heaven is beautiful to desire, 
there is a cost of detaching yourself from the comforts and 
pleasures of the world.  You are in the world, but My disciples 



are not called to be of the world.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, man is so prideful with all of his 
modern technology and communications.  You do not realize how 
vulnerable your satellites are to radiation and space debris.  
When several satellites experienced problems and stopped 
working, your world became upset and you realized more how 
vulnerable you are in space.  These flares have caused beautiful 
auroras, but they have caused damage as well.  This has been a 
humbling experience for man as you are starting to see that your 
Creator is Master of all and not man.  Learn this experience in 
both your spiritual and earthly life.  You are all in need of 
being humble and faithful to following My plan for your life.  
When you see your fragile life tested with trials and sickness, 
you will realize that I am your only help, if you would just 
reach out and call on Me.  I have an abundance of graces and 
understanding awaiting every soul who seeks My help.  Start your 
day with a prayer of consecration and I will be helping you 
throughout the whole day.”  
 
Wednesday, November 5, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, most everyone has to work for a 
living and many are finding it harder to obtain good paying 
factory jobs.  Still further, your workers are seeing very 
little raises and their health benefits are being reduced.  This 
is just a part of the daily cross that every soul has to bear in 
life.  In the Gospel I am calling My disciples to pick up their 
cross and carry it with Me on your road to heaven.  If you 
refuse My cross,  you will have a double burden without My help.  
The explanation of planning a tower or fighting a battle is all 
about counting the costs of being My disciple.  It is not easy 
to accept suffering and criticism for being faithful to Me.  But 
if you desire heaven, you have to work toward being a saint in 
order to enter fully perfected.  This will not come to you on 
your own, so you must have My help to become perfected.  This is 
the true cost of following the narrow road because the broad 
road to hell is easier to the body.  But the soul desires the 
difficult road or whatever it takes to be with the only One to 
give you My peace.  Your soul’s love of Me is the driving force 
that keeps you on this narrow road.  So do not let the worldly 
desires for an easy living detour your plans to follow Me.  The 
body will resist you all the way, but your soul must hold the 
body in check by prayer, fasting, and the frequent sacraments of 
Holy Communion and Penance.  You are ultimately in a battle 
between good and evil, so call on your guardian angel to also 
help you in carrying your daily cross.”     
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen sarin in Japan and 
anthrax in the U.S. to cause panic and scare the people.  Only a 



few died in these incidents, but they were a dry run for larger 
usage.  Biological diseases could be started inside sports’ 
auditoriums or even in your water supplies.  This kind of 
terrorist activity has not yet been carried out on a large 
scale, but it is definitely being planned.  Dispersal of these 
live toxins require a host to spread disease because their life 
in the open is short without nutrients.  Other forms of viruses 
have already been spread as SARS, AIDS, and West Nile and these 
you are already seeing at epidemic levels where there is little 
access to medicines.  Evil men have perpetrated these diseases 
to reduce population growth for their global control.  Have your 
immune systems protected by vitamins and herbs so you will be 
less likely to contract these diseases.  At My refuges you will 
see healings of all diseases by My luminous crosses, spring 
water, and gifted healers.  Rejoice and have no fear of these 
evil ones for I will protect you and guard your souls from 
evil.” 
 
Thursday, November 6, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, many times you have to struggle 
with distractions during your prayer time or when you are at 
Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament.  Even more so you need to be 
more attentive at Mass, especially during the reading of the 
Epistles and the Gospel.  When you enter the church for Mass, 
say a prayer to take away your distractions of the world so you 
can focus on the Word of God and the homily.  When people walk 
in late, do not be curious to look at them, but keep your focus 
on the readings.  Try to make a mental note of the meanings of 
the Gospel so you can dwell on how it should improve your life.  
You should  be able to tell someone what the Gospel was about if 
you were paying attention to the words.  Today’s Gospel was 
about Me as the Good Shepherd and how I am always seeking those 
who have lost their faith or never received My Word.  When I 
find a lost soul and they take My message to heart and live it, 
there is rejoicing over one repentant sinner in all of heaven.  
The Mass will be as helpful to you as you are willing to bring 
some effort to be open and learn from My Word.  The more 
complacent and distracted that you allow yourself to be, the 
less My Word can touch your heart.  Do not let the devil so 
easily take this grace of knowledge and renewal away from you, 
just because you are so spiritually lazy and inattentive.  Test 
yourself after each Mass if you can remember the Gospel subject 
and you will see how attentive you were at that Mass.” 
 
 
Thursday, November 6, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 



 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to be like the wise 
virgins with plenty of oil for your lamp because you are seeing 
frequent power outages all over the world.  Whether from man-
made events or natural disasters, you will be needing your oil 
lamps again this winter.  Prepare yourself for some far reaching 
power outages by having alternate fuel sources.  Pray for My 
help and I will help provide for your necessities.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, many of the world’s various 
religions will try to join together under a one world religion 
controlled by the UN.  There is a need for ecumenism as voiced 
by My pope son, but the one world people want a one world 
religion without Me.  New Age principles only concern earthly 
gods and not the One true God in the Blessed Trinity.  Avoid any 
changing of your faith to accommodate these people. They do not 
want religion under God, but they are following  Satan’s ploys 
to do away with the worship of God.”  
 Jesus said: “My people of America, I have warned you not to 
start a war in Iraq.  Now you are having trouble determining an 
exit strategy.  Many groups in Iraq and even the U.S. are now 
questioning the high expense and daily loss of life in Iraq.  
Forcing a democracy on a Muslim nation may cause more resistance 
to your current occupation.  Pray for peace and a quick 
settlement of all the fighting in Iraq.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your financial people are 
trumpeting an end to your economic downturn, but still many 
people are suffering from job losses.  Some are finding jobs, 
but these jobs pay much less and many are even only part-time 
without benefits.  More people are struggling with the high cost 
of health insurance or they have no coverage at all.  Like the 
false veneer of this building, much of this latest improvement 
has been more profits for the rich, while the poor are getting 
poorer.  Pray for those who need adequate employment because 
those, who are suffering the most, are not being heard.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the terrorists in the Mideast are 
so infuriated with the American troop presence that they are 
destroying even the oil lines that provide them a living.  They 
do not want Western hands on their oil, so they will sabotage it 
so Western nations could not gain any profits from it.  These 
continued attacks on the infrastructure are making it hard for 
your troops to carry out their job.  Again, pray for a quick 
resolution of the problems in this war-torn country.”  
 I could see a set of glass shelves turn into a saint’s 
statue.  Jesus said: “My people, you have just celebrated All 
Saints’ Day and you need to place these saints as heroes on your 
little altars in your prayer room.  These statues are means of 
remembering these lives as models to follow in your spiritual 
lives.  You all need to be perfected for your own future 



sainthood so you can enter heaven one day.  See how these saints 
rejected worldly treasures so they could gain heavenly 
treasures.  Do not be afraid to witness Me in public, even if 
you must suffer persecution.  I suffered much and My disciples 
will have to carry their crosses to Calvary as well.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your government agencies are 
setting more regulations against your freedoms in the name of 
security.  Because of the terrorists, your justice department is 
using any means to get information on its citizens without a 
warrant for a crime.  Your freedoms are being taken away little 
by little just as the one world people have planned right along.  
Do not give away your privacy freedoms, or everything you own 
could be jeopardized by thieves of your identity.  Your way of 
government will be slowly changed into a police state where all 
of your freedoms will be usurped in the name of the common good.  
This is just a smoke screen for takeover that will be coming 
soon in America, complete with detention centers.  Call on My 
help when My refuges will be your only means of protection from 
these evil ones who want a one world order.”  
 
Friday, November 7, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you live an ordinary existence in 
everyday life and yet you are called to be saints with My help.  
All the saints had to face the same trials of survival as you do 
and also lived many times in a hostile environment to the 
Christian faith.  Some were martyred for their faith while 
others were an inspiration to holiness in all those whom they 
met.  There are many unknown saints in heaven that had to 
struggle just as My faithful are doing today. Having wealth and 
affluence around you, as in America, makes it that much harder 
to have daily allegiance to Me.  The Gospel of the unjust 
steward ends with the conclusion that you cannot have two 
masters.  You will either love Me or the money in the world.  Do 
not let wealth and possessions be your god, for I am the only 
One worthy of your worship.  To be a saint you will have to 
renounce any love of the things in this world.  I have given you 
the things of creation to survive in this life, but not to be 
loved in themselves.  If you follow My Commandments, you will 
love Me and your neighbor above everything else.  So do not let 
anything of this world come before Me, for I should be your 
first priority in life.  All of My saints give praise and glory 
to Me, and will have their reward in heaven.  But all those, who 
love the world and its possessions before Me, will be cast into 
the darkness to wail and grind their teeth.”  
 
Saturday, November 8, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you a choice to 



worship Me or your money, but only one is your Master.  There 
are some who ask: ‘Why can I not have both money and heaven?’  
To answer this you have to understand that in order to come to 
heaven, you must be detached from all earthly things.  Money and 
possessions are only temporary in this life and they have no 
place in the eternity of heaven.  You are on earth to know, 
love, and serve your God and not just yourself in comfortable 
living.  Those, who seek the kingdom of heaven, will have 
everything provided.  You do not need so many possessions and 
piled up wealth to survive in this life.  Be content with your 
present lot and do not worship or desire wealth because it 
causes more problems and will never give you peace and happiness 
that I can give.  This cauldron of hot oil is how those in hell 
and purgatory must suffer for choosing more earthly things 
before My heavenly things.  There is no grey area between 
choosing Me or money.  You will suffer much on earth or in 
purgatory in order to be freed from your desires for earthly 
possessions.  Free yourself now from such desires and you will 
suffer less stripes.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you read the news in the 
newspaper of the past day’s events, but most of it is bad news 
about killings in wars or on your local streets.  You read about 
the weather, the stock report, and your local news.  While it 
keeps you informed of the difficult or bad things happening, you 
rarely hear about good things or religious news.  Contrast your 
temporal news of yesterday to My Good News of My death and 
Resurrection in the present.  Actually, My death and 
Resurrection occurred in the eternal now so all mankind in the 
past, the present, and the future are open to salvation.  The 
real decision is your free will to accept and serve Me or not.  
If you have the eyes of faith, you will understand the latest 
events in the skies are omens to indicate that you are in the 
end days.  In just a few months you have seen the planet Mars 
come the closest to Earth in many years.  You have seen unusual 
solar flares from sun spots that have caused an increase in the 
Northern Lights or Aurora Borealis.  Just tonight you are also 
witnessing an eclipse of the moon by the earth giving an unusual 
coloration of orange to red on the moon.  Read the signs of the 
end times and have your spiritual lives prepared to meet your 
judgment by Confession and prayer in reparation for your sins 
and those of others as well.”  
 
Sunday, November 9, 2003: (St. John Lateran Basilica Dedication) 
 Jesus said: “My people, these ringing bells are not only 
for celebration, but they represent a ring of religious freedom 
after many years of persecution.  This is the beginning of St. 
John Lateran Basilica many years ago when My Church was approved 



publicly without any persecution.  Today in America you have had 
religious freedom for so long, people have forgotten about 
persecution as it occurs in other parts of the world.  Things 
are taken for granted when they are not threatened.  But over 
the years those, who are anti-God, have gained strength 
politically and now they are adept in your corrupt court system 
to threaten your many  religious traditions.  Your holy days 
have been commercialized.  The Ten Commandments or Nativity 
scenes cannot be seen in public buildings.  Church and state 
separation has been used in many of your court cases.  Abortion 
and euthanasia still threaten your lives at birth and in old 
age.  Your TV and media have become so pagan in your living 
styles that once again you are seeing the beginnings of 
Christian persecution.  It is not easy in your society to lead a 
holy life because of so many worldly distractions and 
possessions, especially in the affluent countries.  Be prepared, 
My people, because a time of religious persecution will return 
as the age of the Antichrist is about to enter.  Evil will have 
a brief reign, but it will mean that My victory over all evil is 
near.  You may have to be patient and endure such persecution at 
My refuges, but in the end your faithfulness will be rewarded in 
My Era of Peace.  Keep your trust and hope in Me no matter what 
you face in this life, because living in total love with Me in 
heaven is much more desirable than your restricted life here on 
earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am giving you a vision of My 
refuges where springs of water will appear and it will multiply 
to provide for the people’s water needs.  No matter how much the 
evil ones will try to poison all ground wells, the water at My 
refuges will be untainted and pure.  Food and meat will also be 
multiplied at My refuges so the people will have enough to eat.  
So do not have fear of the evil ones with all of their 
persecutions, but trust and hope in Me to provide for your 
needs.  Already you are seeing many abuses in your corrupt court 
system that are harassing people for their religious actions in 
public under this made-up church and state separation.  Be 
prepared because your persecution will only worsen with time.”  
 
Monday, November 10, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, unless you open your hearts, I 
cannot enter.  Also, unless you clear out your heart and soul of 
sin by Confession, there will be no room for Me, nor will you be 
worthy for Me to enter.  I am knocking on your hearts to enter 
every day.  I want to plant My seeds of love and grace in your 
heart, if you are open to receive Me.  If your mind and heart 
are so occupied with yourself and worldly things, you must 
remove these distractions to even listen to My Word.  Once you 



have been touched to even listen to My Word, then you will have 
an opportunity to drink in the richness of My Gospel.  The next 
choice will be if you desire to take My Word to heart and act on 
what I am teaching you.  I am all love and when you accept Me, 
love will flow into your heart and out into your actions.  When 
you love Me, you will desire to love Me in your neighbor as 
well.  This love will cause you to reach out and be concerned to 
help your neighbor in need.  When you have love in your heart, 
you will curb your gossip and criticism of others and seek to 
help them.  Without love, all that you do will be in vain 
because that is how you will be judged on how you loved Me and 
your neighbor.  So if you are not showing love, and desire 
heaven, you need to ask My help to sincerely love Me and your 
neighbor as yourself.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, every time you see a single candle, 
it reminds you of an eternal flame.  Soon you will see more 
Christmas decorations in the stores even before Thanksgiving.  
Your shopkeepers are always anticipating the next money making 
holiday.  Electric bulbs are reliable as long as you have 
electricity available.  I have asked you to keep vigil candles 
or electric lights on for your prayer room to have a look of 
perpetual prayer.  It is hard to be praying all of the time, but 
a light on all the time can represent constant prayer.  Your 
world is in need of constant prayer because of the many sins 
being committed, but also to make up for so many who do not pay 
Me homage.  Daily prayer is an important part of your spiritual 
life.  It is your way of saying how much you love Me each day.  
As you give praise and glory to Me each day, you are storing up 
treasure in heaven.  Keep your focus on Me and you will never 
lose your way to heaven.” 
 
Tuesday, November 11, 2003:(St. Martin of Tours, Veterans’ Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the quiet of your library room 
it is good to spend a portion of your day for spiritual reading.  
You spend many idle moments reading newspapers or magazines.  
You need to spend at least an equal time contemplating your 
Lord.  You may want to read over the day’s Gospel in your Bible 
to meditate on its meaning for your life.  The Liturgy of the 
Hours, Imitations of Christ, and many other books of the saints 
or prayer books are your treasures to enrich your life in a 
daily mini-retreat.  This should be some precious few moments of 
your day to come closer in union with Me.  This reading time is 
an enhancement of your Mass and prayer time.  There are so many 
hours of the day that are wasted on earthly pursuits.  Your 
prayer and spiritual reading time should have your highest 
priority because this is more focused on heavenly things which 
will help you more on your way to heaven.  Your attention to Me 



as your Creator and Judge will prepare you well for your day of 
death at your judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, more and more information is coming 
out on the jobs that the unemployed are finding after 
retraining.  The truth is finally being admitted that those, who 
lost their jobs, are finding cheaper pay with fewer benefits.  
The picture of the smaller houses is an example that more people 
will only be able to afford cheaper homes. The information about 
the international companies is showing they are investing in 
cheaper labor markets abroad and cheaper factories with less 
taxes.  The companies and investors are still making their 
money, but at the expense of American workers.  More illegal 
aliens are taking lower jobs and raising taxes to provide for 
their health care and living expenses.  Your residents as a 
result of lower pay and higher taxes will have less spendable 
income to buy products.  This is why your jobless recovery will 
fail to help the middle and lower classes.  Your standard of 
living will continue to decline as the one world people behind 
your companies will control everything and bleed the taxpayer 
dry of what little they have.  As more industry is exported to 
other countries, America will not be able to afford an expensive 
military and your power will be in great decline.  The same one 
world people will take over your country as your debts are 
bankrupting your country.  Prepare to see martial law and a 
police state as your people will grow more impatient with your 
controlled government.  Your freedoms will be taken away as the 
evil ones fight for your takeover.  The fall of America has been 
planned for many years and you are about to see America in its 
death throes.  Do not be concerned about the evil ones, and do 
not take chips in the body.  I will provide for your safety at 
My refuges until I will bring My total victory over these 
prideful evil ones.  At My victory all the evil ones will be 
thrown into hell and My faithful will receive their heavenly 
reward.” 
 
Wednesday, November 12, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, the back support in a chair is a 
little like the support that I give you every day in your life.  
You can lean back on Me in full confidence that I will give you 
strength both physically and spiritually.  I healed the lepers 
in their need as they had faith in being healed by Me.  I am 
here waiting for your request for help at any time.  You just 
need faith that I will help you in your every day troubles.  The 
one leper returned to Me to give Me thanks for his healing, but 
the rest just took Me for granted.  So it is with all of My 
children in that you need to acknowledge My gifts to you in 
everything that I have given you.  Even more you are to imitate 



the angels who give Me praise and glory every day for their very 
existence.  See your life as part of My plan for creation 
because I have a plan for each life in the use of your God-given 
talents.  When you refuse to use your talents for what I 
intended them, you are like the useless servant who buried his 
master’s money.  Each person has a mission from Me in life and 
it is their responsibility through prayerful discernment to 
determine which direction to follow.  This involves giving your 
will over to My Divine Will so you are open to following Me.  
This is what I asked My apostles to do in giving up their 
current life to spread My Gospel message of love.  Live in My 
love daily by sincerely living your consecration of everything 
to Me.  Be willing to divest yourselves of all desires for 
earthly things and you will be on your way to perfection that is 
necessary to come to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you pride yourselves on your 
technology for extracting oil from offshore and for setting up 
internet sites via your communication satellites.  What you 
forget is that many of your plans are vulnerable in the 
environment on earth.  Huge hurricanes or tidal waves can upset 
your offshore oil rigs.  Huge solar flares have already put some 
of your satellites out of order.  No matter  how much man plans 
things for his own purposes, you always will be vulnerable to 
the destructive forces of nature.  Everything that you have 
comes from Me and the more you realize this fact, the better you 
will understand that My plan for your life is better than your 
plan.  You are too occupied with entertainment and your 
electronic devices.  Put aside your cares for the things of this 
world so you can focus on the heavenly things that will gain you 
everlasting life in heaven.  The more you let earthly things 
control you, the harder it will be to detach yourself from them.  
Keep your focus on Me in My Blessed Sacrament and you will have 
all that you need in Me.” 
 
Thursday, November 13, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, many will come in My name saying 
they are the Christ and the Master.  The Antichrist will even 
show miracles and magic to get people to believe that he is the 
Son of God.  Do not believe in these evil people.  They will 
have evil powers and they will not be loving, but only demanding 
of your allegiance.  This man of peace will become a tyrant 
ruler and you are to avoid his evil gaze.  He will have powers 
of suggestion to overpower the weak in faith.  My faithful 
remnant must flee to My refuges and call on My help and your 
guardian angels to protect your souls.  Use your blessed 
sacramentals, holy water, and your blessed Benedictine crosses 
for protection from the evil ones.  At the height of evil I will 



bring My Great Chastisement of a comet that will thrust the 
earth into three days of darkness.  At that time I will cleanse 
the earth of evil souls and evil demons.  I will then come on 
the clouds in majesty to renew the earth and bring down My new 
Jerusalem as you will see new heavens and a new earth to start 
My Era of Peace.  This will be My victory that you have longed 
for these many years after My first coming.  Justice, peace and 
love will return to the earth as all the evil ones will be 
chained in hell.  So do not fear this brief reign of evil 
because it is a sign that My victory is near and you will be 
rewarded for your faithfulness to My Name and My Word.” 
 
 
Thursday, November 13, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is a sad state of affairs in 
Iraq and Afghanistan that fighting has resorted to a guerilla 
type war with suicide car bombs.  There are terrorists from 
various countries that are trying to get America out by 
attrition.  Some are happy to be liberated, while others are 
against American occupation.  There will have to be some hard 
choices made for America to leave.  Keep praying for peace in 
the world, especially in the Middle East.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many are being shocked by the 
recent snow and hailstorms in California and the Northern 
states.  Natural disasters, constant killing in Iraq, and 
unemployment are still making lasting impressions on the 
American people.  Your people are patient for a while, but now 
more are asking pointed questions about why these things are 
happening and what will be done to improve the current 
situation.  The choices are limited and the people are growing 
restless that little is being done about the war and meaningful 
jobs.  Pray for guidance for your leaders that are facing 
unpopular alternatives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the sad reality is that many of 
your international boardrooms are voting for continuous layoffs 
in this country, while they export your jobs to cheaper workers 
overseas.  These businessmen are following the best place to 
make money regardless if it means lost jobs of American workers.  
All of the laws and incentives to ship jobs overseas are 
controlled by the one world masons who have created treaties 
that no longer protect American industries from unfair trade 
policies.  Very few manufacturers remain in the U.S. as they are 
leaving or going bankrupt because of the current government’s 
handling of the trade deficit.  Pray for an increase in needed 
jobs by the many still unemployed workers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your news people have put fires and 



bombed out buildings in front of you day after day.  You hear of 
murders and many spurious court cases paraded in front of you 
for the remaining news.  The people and the children are being 
shown perpetual violence and sexual sin on your TV programs and 
your daily news.  How can you have peace and love in home 
settings with all of these evil things being displayed?  Do not 
despair in having such violence constantly being televised.  
Create your own good acts of neighborly help and spend more time 
in prayer away from the bad news and bad TV programs.  There are 
beautiful things going on, but they rarely are heard in the 
news.  Pray for My help to overcome your sins and pray for peace 
in the world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, much of your complicated lives are 
focused on your jobs and entertainment with little time being 
given to Me in your lives. Because you have more distractions  
today in your busy world, it is harder to set aside time for a 
holy life.  Yet, if you look at what you could accomplish by 
changing your priorities, you could see a major turnaround in 
your world of sin.  More people going to Confession and spending 
more time in prayer could be done if you really set your mind on 
carrying out My Will for your soul.  You can give your life over 
to My Will if you would choose by your own free will to make 
this change.  Follow through on your good intentions to gain 
heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I send life giving water even to 
desert lands, but many are fighting over every precious drop for 
their own selfish needs.  When resources are scarce, the demand 
for necessities can create a bitterness among people.  This has 
become evident in the West when droughts cause water rationing.  
These shortages will be increasing for everyone as more move to 
such areas.  Let these people think more of helping each other 
than trying to keep things for themselves.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some are already complaining of the 
cold and snow of your start of winter, yet they face this every 
year.  There are always going to be testings in your life and 
you know good weather is only fleeting.  Look at each day as an 
opportunity to improve your spiritual life than another chance 
to complain of every little trial.  These tests are meant to 
purify you from your worldly desires, so in some instances they 
may be a blessing to wake you up.  As you carry your cross, 
carry it quietly and I will see your suffering and store your 
treasure in heaven.” 
 
Saturday, November 15, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to appreciate the gift 
of My sacramental presence in My Eucharist in the tabernacle.  
This is My Real Presence in the consecrated Host that I 



instituted at the Last Supper, the night before I died.  I have 
shown you an unusual sign in this tabernacle becoming so large 
to emphasize to you the importance of My Real Presence in your 
life.  I am your Glorious King and Creator of the universe and 
it is more proper to have My tabernacle in a place of prominence 
in the main church.  You should not place your King and Guest of 
your church in a back room.  Giving Me reverence in My Eucharist 
is also important and it starts by receiving Me worthily without 
any mortal sin on your soul.  You should even say an act of 
contrition for your venial sins so you can have your soul pure 
to receive Me.  If you have mortal sin on your soul, come to Me 
in Confession to be purified before receiving Me again in Holy 
Communion.  There are some who say that I am present in 
everyone, but I am not sacramentally always present, only until 
the Host is consumed.  It is the Holy Spirit that is present in 
everyone to sustain your very existence.  I have told My 
followers that unless you eat My Flesh and drink My Blood, you 
cannot have eternal life.  So you are blessed with My sacraments 
and receive them as often as you can at Confession and daily 
Mass.  In everything remember it is out of love for Me that you 
desire to be with Me.  Do everything out of love for Me and love 
for your neighbor.  You are to defend My faith gift to you, but 
always do it out of love and never out of anger.  There will be 
some who come to you in sheep’s clothing, but underneath they 
are wolves devouring My flock.  Ask for My grace of discernment 
in determining the words of those speaking in My Name.  Always 
work through love in witnessing My Word and you will be speaking 
the truth.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of ice on one side and 
a turn south on the other side represents how I want sinners to 
turn from their icy hearts to loving hearts.  When you think 
only of your selfish earthly things, your heart is cold to My 
love.  Only through prayer can you see a change of heart to 
being open to My Word.  When you pray for yourself or another, 
then My grace can change the disposition of your soul or another 
soul.  When a heart is made fertile by prayer, it will be open 
to receive My grace and love.  By being open to accept Me, I can 
warm that heart and melt away the icy hold of the devil.  Now I 
can use this soul for My work because you have given your ‘yes’ 
to follow My mission.  A cold heart builds up wealth for itself 
without love, but a warm heart builds up treasure in heaven for 
doing good works out of love for one’s neighbor.  Listen for My 
call and keep an open heart to take advantage of every 
opportunity that I give you throughout the day.  Then you will 
be living your consecration and have the strength to carry your 
daily cross.” 
 



Sunday, November 16, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, this Sunday’s Gospel is focused on 
My coming at the end days of this coming evil reign of the 
Antichrist. You will see the sun and the moon darkened in the 
darkness over the earth caused by the falling of stars from 
heaven, and specifically a comet.  Then you will see a great 
light of My coming on the clouds and a judgment of the souls 
both living and the dead.  This will be the end of the reign of 
evil as the evil ones will be cast into hell.  But I will renew 
the earth and My faithful will be rewarded with an Era of Peace.  
My apostles and many wanted to know when and how this 
destruction would occur.  I have told you in the Scriptures that 
only My Father in heaven knows of that day, but it  is not for 
you to know all the designs of God.  Some desire that these 
events should occur sooner, but it is according to God’s Will 
how and when these events will be carried out.  I have given 
some messengers a mission as St. John the Baptist to herald My 
coming again and for people to have their souls prepared and 
ready to meet Me at your judgment.  You must be like the wise 
virgins and be ready and watching for the signs of this end time 
are all around you.  I always keep you informed of coming events 
through My prophets and messengers.  You will also hear from 
false witnesses and those trying to make money on this message. 
Pray for discernment of the truth of all prophets.  See that 
love and peace is in their message and they will be preparing My 
faithful in their spiritual lives.  You always need to have 
prepared souls in holiness for the day you could die, but also 
be prepared for when I will come in judgment of the earth when 
you least expect it.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the high road represents the more 
difficult spiritual road to heaven.  This is the way that I call 
everyone to aspire to because it will do the most good for your 
soul.  Yet, many do not want to take the hard way, but desire 
the easy path with less pain and discomfort.  The more you 
suffer in the trials of life, the more grace and treasure you 
will store up in heaven.  The vision of this road being washed 
out, is showing how many faithful are becoming spiritually lazy 
in their prayer exercises.  As your prayer becomes weaker, you 
are more susceptible to sin and the morality of your society 
deteriorates.  So do not let the worldly distractions take you 
away from your prayer time.  You need to be more determined to 
imitate  the saints in giving Me constant praise instead of 
letting the devil lead you into wasting your time that could be 
used for good.  Take the higher moral ground in struggling 
against the evils of your society.  Be determined in your battle 
against abortion and euthanasia.  Encourage your children and 
others not to live together in sin but live in married life.  By 



defending your traditions in following My Commandments, you can 
teach others by your actions how to live a good Christian life 
of love of God and love of neighbor.”  
 
Monday, November 17, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in your first reading from 
Maccabees you see how the Hebrews were drawn to follow the ways 
of the gentiles and they gave up their faith.  They started by 
building gymnasiums for sports events and soon they followed 
gentile ways. Sports have a good aspect in having exercise for 
the body, but they should not be an obsession that uses all of 
your time.  Even in your world today people have watched on TV 
or attended many games of football, soccer, baseball, hockey, 
and basketball.  A brief time with such sports is acceptable, 
but following every game and reading about it frequently can 
make sports into a god or an obsession.  I have warned My 
followers many times not to let any earthly things so control 
you that you could lose your faith in not giving time for 
prayer.  You may not think earthly things are gods, but if your 
focus is constantly on them, then they become your gods in place 
of Me.  That is why your daily prayer time is so precious 
because your main focus should be on loving and serving Me than 
yourself.  Entertainment can spend your spare time too much on 
worldly things.  It is one thing to seek relaxation from work, 
but do not spend all of your time on entertaining yourself.  
When you come to Me at the judgment, you will have to make an 
accounting for how you spent your time.  If you are serving Me, 
you will be more concerned about your prayer life and helping 
others than selfishly wasting time on entertainment.”  
 
Tuesday, November 18, 2003:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this first picture of a large maple 
leaf represents nature as I created it in all of its beauty and 
perfection.  The second scene of spiders and dark webs is a 
representation of how man, under the inspiration of Satan, has 
corrupted nature to what man wants and not what I want.  Hybrid 
seeds have been designed by man to get the most product for the 
least acreage and to look good in man’s eyes.  Seed providers 
force the farmers to buy their seed every year from them instead 
of the farmer producing his own seed from part of his crop. With 
hybrid plants you cannot grow useful seeds for planting.  In the 
same way with animals and even man himself, man is again acting 
like God to control the sex and characteristics of his own 
babies.  Manipulation of DNA is being used for both animals and 
plants with no regard for keeping a proper balance of nature.  
Man has turned to cloning animals and even himself.  He is using 
aborted baby tissues for stem cell research.  He is using test 



tube conception for children.  In every abuse of life, man has 
delved into areas that are not your domain.  Because man has so 
distorted life from My plan, you will see Me condemn this 
civilization as I will restore it to the perfection that I have 
intended.  I will intervene to renew the earth from the total 
corruption by man that was led by the devil.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your scientists have been 
dumbfounded with the latest barrage of solar flares when sunspot 
activity is more than usual off of the peak of the eleven year 
cycle.  This shows the unpredictable nature of the sun and 
another means of My testing of man in his technology.  Strong 
flares have pushed the Northern Lights further south than 
ususal.  You also will be seeing more problems with 
communication interference as solar activity heightens.  Man 
thinks he is in total control, but these happenings show you how 
vulnerable you are to nature.  Man has been manipulating the 
weather as with the HAARP machine. Soon there will be more 
violent weather as your scientists will be experimenting with 
stronger beams of microwaves.  When you disturb nature and the 
weather, you could be causing severe lasting effects that may 
start something that you cannot stop.  Pray that  man does not 
disturb My delicate balance of nature or you could see more 
disease and cancer from more intense sunlight.” 
 
 
Wednesday, November 19, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, this flow of water down along a 
falls  
represents a constant flow of My graces that are available from 
on high.  I offer you grace in prayer, good deeds, and in My 
sacraments.  When you receive Me worthily in Holy Communion, you 
receive healing graces for past sins every time that you attend 
Mass. At Confession your whole soul is cleansed of all sin and 
you are filled with sanctifying grace.  If your soul is full of 
mortal sin, then there is no grace in your soul and you need to 
be cleansed at Confession. Do not put off going to Confession 
because you need My grace to defend yourself from all of the 
devil’s temptations.  My graces are always available to all 
sinners, but sinners are like alcoholics that are addicted to 
their sins.  Unless they realize they need help, or another 
prays for them, they do not feel compelled to refresh their 
souls with grace.  Some even think that they do not need My 
grace, but everyone is in need of grace in order to come to 
heaven.  You cannot gain heaven on your own, so you must call on 
My grace to help you toward your perfection.  The more you atone 
for your sins in this life, the less you will have to suffer in 
the next life.  Grace is your only hope of salvation, so do not 



be lazy in seeking My constant graces that can be yours for the 
asking.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a mailbox represents 
how I am sending many messages to My messengers of this era of 
evil.  Each messenger has a different mission and different 
information at times.  My legitimate messengers are revealing 
the events about to take place that will test everyone’s faith 
with an evil that you have yet to witness.  Pray for My 
protection and I will send My angels to guard your souls.  Many 
of  the one world people are lining up the leaders for a world 
takeover.  The amount of forced smart cards and global 
positioning  satellite chips in the body are being readied for 
use.  The means of forcing chips on the people of all countries 
will soon be in place.  This will be the preparation for the 
following forced chips in the body.  Without a chip it will be 
difficult to buy and sell anything.  I have asked My faithful to 
refuse these chips and store some food that you may not be able 
to buy later.  I will multiply whatever food you have and have 
My angels lead you to refuges for protection from the evil storm 
troops.  Some will be martyred for My Name’s sake, but the rest 
of My faithful will be protected and provided with your 
necessities.  These martyrs will become instant saints and will 
help people later in the Era of Peace.  Trust and hope in My 
messages of preparation because you will need My spiritual 
strength to endure these evil trials.  Listen to My faithful 
messengers to help you see the plans of the evil ones.  Pray for 
these messengers so they each can carry out their appointed 
missions.” 
Thursday, November 20, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen a large concern for 
having alternate fuels as alcohol and hydrogen to power your 
cars.  Many are concerned about pollution and expensive gasoline 
so there is a desire to burn hydrogen which forms water and to 
convert grains into alcohol.  With less dependence on oil and 
exploiting cheaper fuels, the balance of trade could also be 
improved.  The vision of trees is offering another alternative 
fuel for when you lose electricity or when natural gas is in 
short supply.  Given some shortages in your natural gas and your 
more frequent power outages, it would be prudent to have another 
source of fuel to heat your house in the cold winter time.  Wood 
is one of the safer fuel supplies and it is renewable and 
readily available.  Many houses have fireplaces which would 
allow you to burn wood, but there are more efficient wood 
burners also available.  People, that have had power outages 
from ice storms or other power outages, know the value of an 
alternate fuel source.  Even for a short time you may need such 
a fuel source if you do not pay your bills with forced chips in 



smart cards or in the body.  As the evil ones restrict your 
buying and selling, even food and water will be needed that will 
be multiplied for your needs.  You have seen how the Jewish 
people in Maccabees were almost forced to reject their beliefs 
because of an evil king’s edict.  Persecution for believing in 
Me will become more common place as your authorities will test 
your faith as well.  Be prepared for an increasing spiritual 
battle between good and evil that will test you physically in 
many ways.” 
 
Thursday, November 20, 2003:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen some flooding 
recently along the East coast as strong wind and thunderstorms 
have brought heavy rains to this area.  Your modern cities will 
continue to suffer much from natural disasters.  Your abortion 
sins and the sexual sins of living together without marriage is 
calling down My wrath in the form of serious rainstorms.  Pray 
for the sinners in your country that they may come back to Me in 
the faith and repent of their sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the heads of state of several 
countries have been meeting to seek support for how to address 
the current terrorist bombings.  Even your stock markets are 
getting uneasy about the frequency of these attacks in various 
countries around the Middle East.  It is unusual to see these 
attacks even in Muslim countries. Pray that these callous deadly 
attacks subside in peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this public bench shows people 
getting a little nervous to be exposed in public from potential 
snipers and terrorists.  As wars continue and bombing incidents 
increase, many are not feeling safe in crowded places.  Many are 
trying not to be intimidated by these evil killings and feelings 
are strong against these killers.  It is increasingly harder to 
love everyone in these turbulent times, but you must put aside 
your human fears and still reach out to help your neighbor.  
Love should never grow cold, no matter how evil your world will 
become.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you see the strength of these 
pipes holding up this walkway, think of how I support you 
everyday on your path to heaven.  It is not easy to struggle 
through your daily temptations and distractions.  You can start 
out a day with the best of intentions to say your prayers and 
the evil one will place many obstacles in your way to test your 
time demands.  If you are spending a lot of time helping people, 
this can be as good as your prayers for heavenly merit.  But if 
you are just busying yourself with earthly things of no 
consequence, then you are allowing the devil to consume or waste 



your precious time.  Keep your focus on Me and even pray to have 
your temptations and distractions cleared from your mind.  You 
have many tasks that put demands on your time, so try and work 
in your prayers so you do not forget them.  Call on My help and 
I will support you in your daily trials.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times you try to update your 
clothing and need to remove the old ones to make room for new 
ones.  You are fortunate to have a full closet of clothes.  
Remember the poor when you can pass on used clothing or even 
your old computers or cars.  Charity can be more of a part of 
your life even when it does not cost you anything but to carry 
these things to those places that distribute things to the poor.  
Donating money to charities also can help the poor, but think of 
others who could use your things that otherwise would be thrown 
in the garbage.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you lavish many gifts on your 
children and grandchildren for Christmas, but this year think of 
how you could make some poor children happy with some donated 
toys.  Many poor children have parents that cannot afford to buy 
toys because they are needing money just to survive.  Think of 
how your children’s eyes light up to receive a Christmas 
present.  Even more so a poor child would be delighted even more 
with an unexpected gift.  Remember when you do a kindness to My 
little ones, you are doing it for Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is a delight when families have 
an opportunity to get together from all parts of your country.  
Jobs and finances have split many families by large distances.  
It is a joy to have a family meal and enjoy each other’s 
company.  Again as you love to have a good meal, think of those 
less fortunate families that are either starving or have little 
to eat.  Contributing food or money to your food shelves can 
help the poor right around you to also have a good meal.  Do not 
forget the needs of the poor even amidst all of your plenty that 
you could afford to share.  I love you, My people, and I want 
you to love Me and everyone else also.”  
 
Friday, November 21, 2003: (Presentation of Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother was prepared for 
My service from all time.  She was sheltered from original sin 
even at her conception.  Then Saint Joachim and St. Ann 
presented My Blessed Mother to God in the temple for her to be 
brought up in the ways of the Lord.  Throughout her life she was 
continually protected from sin, for she was to be the perfect 
vessel to house her Lord in the womb.  The angel Gabriel visited 
her to request her yes so the Holy Spirit could conceive Me in 
her womb.  She and St. Joseph brought Me up according to the 
Jewish traditions.  Even while I was teaching, she was an 



example disciple.  After My death, she gave courage to the 
apostles.  I also spared her the body’s corruption, by raising 
her to heaven in her Assumption.  Now she is your Queen in 
heaven as her heart is one with Mine.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the sunlight, that the earth 
receives, provides heat and the right amount of light for plants 
to function in making food by its chlorophyll in the leaves.  
Man in his pollution and his experimental devices has upset the 
balance in the atmosphere that has caused holes in the ozone 
layer and other effects on life.  If the atmosphere changed to 
allow more radiation to reach the surface, man could experience 
more skin cancer and cataract problems in your eyes.  Plants and 
animals would be mutating faster and could change life as you 
know it.  This is why man does not realize all the harm that he 
is doing to his environment that could be damaged for a long 
time.  As your environment reacts to these changes, you may have 
to be more sheltered from direct sunlight.  My message is to go 
along with natural things and stop trying to play God in making 
things to your liking while disregarding the environmental harm 
from your changes.  A time will come when I will have to 
intervene and renew the earth back to My original plan.  Man has 
not only corrupted himself in sin, but he has corrupted the 
balance of nature on the earth as well.”   
 
Saturday, November 22, 2003: (St. Cecilia) 
 Jesus said: “My people, at the judgment every soul will 
have to make an accounting for all of their actions.  Those, who 
were given more authority in life, will have more to answer for.  
Those, who were given more gifts of faith, will have even more 
responsibility because of their knowledge of the truth.  As in 
the reading, the leaders, who killed My faithful, will have to 
pay dearly for their crimes and if they have no sorrow for 
hurting Me, then they will be in hell for all eternity.  There 
are leaders today who need your prayers because some are killing 
My faithful as well.  These same leaders will be conspiring to 
gain global power under the Antichrist.  These evil ones will 
also be lost unless they repent of their sins.  My faithful will 
also have to suffer at the hands of these evil ones because they 
will be persecuting My followers for not taking the mark, nor 
worshiping the beast.  You will be facing the same threats of 
martyrdom as the early Christians, but My grace of protection 
will be always there for your strength to endure it and protect 
your souls.”  
 (Divine Mercy Conference).  Jesus said: “My people, as you 
look at statues, icons and relics of My saints, you should be 
inspired by their love for Me and their zeal that would allow 
them to suffer for Me even in giving up their very lives for 



their faith.  You may set aside some room in your prayer room to 
keep some remembrances of My saints.  Remember that you 
yourselves must become saints in your perfection in order to 
enter heaven.  That is why it is so fruitful to read about My 
saints in how they lived their lives with dedication to letting 
go of all of their wealth and possessions that could hold them 
back from My love.  Even in this life you wish to grow in your 
prayer life and good works by listening and following those that 
you esteem for their holiness.  Your heroes need to be spiritual 
heroes, for they point you closer to Me on your path to heaven.  
You all have to carry your daily crosses to witness your love 
for Me, so look to the example of My saints in how to grow holy 
on your path to sainthood.  Some may think that they are not 
worthy to be saints, but with faith and hope in My grace, all 
things are possible.  So move forward in your faith by prayer 
and the spiritual and corporal works of mercy as you were 
instructed today.  Your good example and evangelization efforts 
can bring other souls to salvation.  Continue to reach out in My 
Name to witness My Gospel by your love for Me and love for your 
neighbor.  I love all of My children and I want you to see My 
mercy and graces are always available to you, even for the worst 
of sinners.  Give thanks to Me for your gift of faith and share 
your faith in every opportunity possible.  With your own courage 
and zeal, you too can one day receive your crown of sainthood in 
heaven.” 
 
Sunday, November 23, 2003: (Christ the King) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know that I am Lord and Master 
of the universe, yet I gave man free will to love Me or not.  I 
do not force My love on anyone, but I want you to love Me by 
your own desire.  You know that I will always love you, but your 
decision will either put you on the road to heaven or hell.  To 
come to heaven you must give everything over to your King in 
consecration because your perfection will require a full 
detachment from earthly things.  I have told you that I will 
come on the clouds to judge all of humanity after I conquer all 
of the evil ones.  It is this time that My Kingship will be 
completely witnessed.  Many think that I am a remote King high 
in heaven only, but I am a personal God who came down on the 
earth to die for each of you.  I am present to you in Holy 
Communion and in My tabernacle, so I am not far away from you.  
I am always available to you and I listen to your prayers, as I 
know everything about you.  It is enough for you to give praise, 
honor, and glory to your King in Me.  Come to your personal 
Jesus, who loves you instead of your following the evil one and 
the world who hate you.  Do not be deceived by the evil one’s 
charms and false promises because I am the only One who can give 



you eternal life in heaven.  If you want to be with your 
heavenly King, then follow My Will and My Commandments in all of 
your actions.”   
 
Monday, November 24, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, at the end of the Church year there 
should be a pause in your life to contemplate the judgment of 
your own soul when you will die.  It is not a morbid subject, as 
some would say, but it is all about the destination of your soul 
in the next life.  Your body will pass away, but your soul lives 
on forever.  This vision of a roulette table is to show you how 
many people are gambling with their soul’s destination because 
they are only concerned with the affairs of this life.  This 
life will pass quickly, then how will you face your judgment in 
front of Me?  I give everyone plenty of opportunities to save 
their souls and convert their lives of sin to following Me.  You 
have only two choices to either serve Me on your path to heaven, 
or serve yourself only on your way to hell.  Everyday prepares 
you for either destination.  For those seeking happiness in 
heaven, you will face a struggle of suffering your cross on 
earth and show Me your love and that love of your neighbor.  You 
cannot come to heaven if you are only lukewarm and only call My 
Name.  You must have a deep conviction in your faith to follow 
Me in every action and thought.  It is your daily consecration 
of everything over to Me that will help you gain in your 
spiritual perfection.  Be willing to detach yourself from the 
things of this world and you will not have fear of your judgment 
at your death.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes you get stale in your 
faith when you are neither advancing nor declining.  This vision 
of a back door opening for some fresh air and light is similar 
to what you need in your complacent faith lives.  Coming to make 
visits to My tabernacle or at Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament 
can give you the grace to be stronger in your faith.  Receiving 
My graces in Holy Communion and frequent Confession also 
strengthens your faith.  If you rely only on yourself, you will 
fail often in your sin.  But if you rely on My grace and My 
help, you will see yourself sinning less.  You get stale in your 
faith when you spend too much of your time on earthly things.  
When you focus on Me in prayer and help your neighbor in acts of 
charity, then you will have less opportunity and desire for 
earthly things.  Keep your spiritual back doors open to My fresh 
air of My graces and your soul will breathe in My Holy Spirit 
and you will be able to advance in holiness.” 
 
Tuesday, November 25, 2003: (Fr. Albert Shamon’s funeral Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are celebrating the life of a 



great priest and friend in Father Albert Shamon.  He has been a 
great voice for Me and My Blessed Mother to stir up the people 
with his great words in encouraging their devotions to us.  He 
was even an inspiration for your very prayer group and praying 
the three Mysteries of the rosary.  He was also on the same 
journey to Medjugorje when your mission had its beginnings.  
Give thanks to Me for his gift of life before you.  Continue his 
work at the high school because the true traditions of your 
faith need to be carried on.” 
 Father Shamon said: “I am grateful to see all of my 
friends, relatives, and my fellow priests come to share at my 
Mass.  I want to say a special good-bye  to all of my family 
members and I will be watching over you and praying for you.  It 
is great to be free of all earthly pains, but I will miss your 
daily greetings.  There is a great joy awaiting all of you in 
heaven, so follow my encouraging words of staying close to Jesus 
and His Mother Mary.”  
 Prayer Group:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this event of your supersonic 
passenger plane being placed in a museum sends you a message 
about your world of technology.  In many instances you do not 
need sophisticated technology to have a living.  In this case 
you had a capability to fly, but it was not economical and it 
had limited areas where sonic booms could be tolerated.  See a 
simple life as giving your soul and heart peace that your 
complicated earthly things cannot offer.  When you have Me with 
you, your soul has complete peace that the world cannot satisfy 
you.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, a time is coming shortly when your 
lives will be totally controlled by smart cards, watches, and 
chips in the body.  Many of your computers, shopping in the 
stores, banking, bill paying and goods and services are all 
electronically linked.  It is a short time away when the evil 
ones will try to control you through smart cards and eventually 
chips in the body.  It is better to refuse these chips and live 
on your stored food or refuges.  It will be difficult to give up 
all of your comforts, but they are not worth the loss of your 
souls.  Trust in Me and have no fear of these evil ones who will 
try and destroy you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a joy to have live plants 
and animals in your house because such life animates your own 
life and a love of natural things as part of My creation.  You 
can have imitation plants and animals, but they are cold and 
lifeless.  When I look at My creation, it is also the live 
plants and animals including man that are special to Me.  It is 
easier to love live plants and other persons than the cold 
lifeless things of the world.  See life as more beautiful in 



live people than any of your possessions.  You all were made in 
My image so you can love Me and love your neighbor.  This is why 
the soul and your destination should have higher priorities over 
lifeless possessions and worldly pleasures.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, look at your farmers how they grow 
their feed crops so their animals will have something to eat 
during the cold winter.  Even in your own homes, you store up 
some food in your refrigerators for the week.  I have even asked 
you to have some food and fuel available because you may need it 
for power outages, famine, and not taking the mark of the beast 
in the chips.  Trust in Me and I will multiply all the food you 
will need as I provide for you in this coming tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you like to travel for 
vacations and to visit family members at Thanksgiving time.  You 
are drawn to your home roots when you visit your children, 
parents, and grandchildren.  It is a joy to share each other’s 
company and a time to be giving thanks to Me for having all of 
your family members.  Enjoy the gifts of their lives while they 
are still alive because they could be gone tomorrow.  I love you 
as you love your children and I reach out for your free will 
love every day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you a beautiful world 
with everything to survive.  Man has taken My beauty and has 
turned it upside down in improper sexual partners, wars and 
killings.  Why can you not live in peace with each other as man 
and wife, instead of being in chaos of accepting evil lives?  
Wars will not gain you anything, nor will abortions or any 
killing.  Learn to live with your neighbors in peace and follow 
My Commandments and you can again have a beautiful world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is a nice gesture to show those, 
that you love, a token gift of your appreciation for their being 
who they are.  Do not get so wrapped up in gift giving that you 
spend beyond your means or forget the purpose of adoring Me at 
Christmas.  You can do good things for people throughout the 
whole year and not just for Christmas.  People are happy to 
receive gifts, but they need to be thankful to the giver.  In 
the same way Christmas should also be a time for thanking Me for 
all the gifts that you have received in life.  Be like the one 
leper who was healed and came back to praise Me and thank Me for 
his healing.” 
 
Wednesday, November 26, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people of America, when you are in the 
voting booth you are choosing your leaders, and in life you also 
are responsible for choosing between Me and sin.  There is a 
parallel to the king of Babylon and the leaders and the people 
of your country. (Daniel 5:25-28) The reading of the writing on 



the walls refer to ‘Mene’ which is a reference to the end of his 
kingdom. ‘Tekel’ refers to being found wanting on the scales of 
My justice. ‘Peres’ means his kingdom will be divided between 
his enemies.  Because America has refused to listen to My call 
to stop all abortions, your leaders continue the killing in 
unnecessary wars, and people still are fornicating and 
committing adultery and homosexual acts, your country is also 
found wanting for your sins.  My justice will be falling on your 
country in chastisements and the one world people will divide 
and conquer you.  Your freedoms will be removed and you will be 
a police state controlled by smart cards and the chips in the 
hand.  Your civilization is about to be ended as you are the new 
Babylon about to meet your fate.  Pray for My strength for the 
trials that you are about to endure, but you have brought 
everything upon yourselves by your own evil decisions.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, with all the glitter of your lights 
and elaborate displays, there are only a few that dare to 
display My Nativity scene at their houses or public places.  My 
faithful are being criticized and even persecuted for displaying 
My crucifixes or praying in public.  You should know that it is 
the plan of these evil ones to try and eradicate My Name and the 
name ‘God’ from every place in the world.  They are not only 
rude to Christians, but they even want+to kill those who speak 
about My Word.  These evil ones will seem to be in control for 
awhile, but their reign will be brief before I come and cast 
them all into hell.  My faithful will be vindicated in My Era of 
Peace.  Trust in Me to give you strength to protect your souls.  
Even if you have to die a martyr’s death for My Name, you will 
be rewarded with instant sainthood.  In the end I will reign 
supreme over all of your enemies.  Still love everyone because 
of the Holy Spirit dwelling in each temple of your bodies.” 
 
Thursday, November 27, 2003: (Thanksgiving Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of traveling for 
Thanksgiving is part of your family traditions of sharing a meal 
with each other.  Just as with Christmas, do not forget the 
early meanings of this day when the people gave thanks to Me for 
all of their blessings.  Just as with sinners in that the more 
that is forgiven, the greater is the thanks.  So also the more 
blessings that you have, the more thankful you should be to Me.  
There are those with good jobs, beautiful spouses and children, 
and many possessions.  These are the ones who should be thanking 
Me the most, but they are few in number as the one out of ten 
healed lepers who thanked Me for being healed in today’s Gospel.  
Be joyful and give Me thanks and praise for the gifts of life 
that you share with your family members.  Most of all remember 
to praise Me and give Me thanks every day and not just on 



Thanksgiving Day.  By remembering Me in prayer and good works, 
then you will be on the right path to the greatest banquet of 
all with Me in heaven.” 
 
Friday, November 28, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, this  vision of snakes and 
scorpions in the churches is a sign of the coming evil that will 
enter into all of your present churches.  It is a good time in 
this last week before Advent to read all of the prophetic books 
about the end times in Revelation, the four ends of the Gospels 
and the Old Testament prophets of this time.  Many of the signs 
of the end times are all around you and it is not like any other 
age.  The tribulation will see an evil in the Antichrist that 
you have yet to see previously.  Why is it so hard for people to 
believe that the end times are even upon you now?  It is your 
mission to prepare the faithful for this ending of this evil 
age.  Daniel speaks of the two evil beasts as does Revelation 
and Luke’s Readings of today.  When you see the world famine, 
division in My Church, and forced chips in the body, you will 
know that it is time to go to My refuges of holy ground and 
sites of My Blessed Mother’s apparitions for protection from the 
evil ones.  This will be a time of persecution and many will be 
martyred for their faith in Me.  My martyrs will be rewarded in 
heaven and My remaining faithful will be provided for at My 
refuges.  Rejoice as you see the Antichrist come to full power, 
as that is when I will crush him and all the evil ones with My 
comet of chastisement.  Then the two beasts will be hurled into 
hell along with his evil minions.  I will then renew the earth 
and a new Era of Peace will reign with no evil.  This will be 
the final preparation of My faithful for their purification into 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you see the scene of My Blessed 
Mother bringing Me into the world, this is a sign to get 
prepared for Advent in My coming at Christmas.  These four weeks 
before Christmas represent the darkness of sin in the world that 
awaited the Redeemer.  Christmas is a celebration of God’s 
physical presence on the earth of My Incarnation as a man.  Many 
did not want to believe that I so loved mankind enough to take 
on becoming one of you.  All of the pains of suffering, grief, 
and betrayal were My experiences as you experience them.  During 
Advent you can do some fasting and repenting of your sins in 
Confession.  Have your souls and spiritual lives purified so you 
can properly receive Me in Holy Communion, and especially for 
Christmas Day.  Again rejoice that I came to free every soul of 
original sin and I have given everyone an opportunity to enter 
heaven.” 
 



Saturday, November 29, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, as God the Father looked down on 
the suffering of mankind, He took pity on your weaknesses and He 
sent Me as the most perfect offering that would be worthy of 
atoning for all of mankind’s sins.  As one man,  Adam, caused 
sin to bring darkness all over everyone’s soul, so one man in Me 
has brought Light into the world and I opened the gates of 
heaven to everyone who is worthy.  Since the time of Adam’s sin 
cast him and Eve from the Garden of Eden, so God had intended to 
send a Redeemer to free all of mankind from their sins.  I also 
have given everyone free will to either serve Me in love or not 
to serve Me.  So as Advent is about to begin, thank God the 
Father for having mercy on your souls by sending His only 
Begotten Son to die for all of mankind.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this walled 
fortress because you have to build a spiritual fortress around 
your soul to protect it from the evil temptations of the devil.  
Prayer is your most powerful weapon, because it unites our two 
hearts in love.  The more you pray sincerely, the more graces 
that will be available for your protection from sin.  Frequent 
Confession is another humbling of your soul before Me.  By being 
focused on Me with a pure soul, the devil will have a hard time 
penetrating your spiritual defenses.  Looking down into the dark 
abyss represents hell where many souls are being lost because of 
their lack of love for Me.  My faithful need to be spiritual 
leaders by your good example and being good evangelists of the 
wayward souls that do not realize the dangers of hell.  Teach 
the adults around you and the children how important a good 
prayer life is for their souls.  A strong faith can also help 
you through life’s difficulties by having trust that I will help 
you to endure anything in life.  You  may see death, sickness, 
or a poor living, but everything in life is a test of your 
faith.  See how important it is to have spiritual stamina to be 
persistent in your faith.  As you go through Advent, think of 
maintaining daily prayer, fasting and frequenting of My 
sacraments.  By putting up a spiritual fortress around you, you 
will be making a higher place in heaven for yourself.”  
 
Sunday, November 30, 2003:
 Jesus said: “My people, many come to sports’ games in 
indoor arenas looking for action and cheers.  Today, starts a 
new Advent and a new Church year and there is plenty to cheer 
about.  There is another kind of action, but it is My 
transubstantiation of the bread and wine into My Body and Blood.  
This is a gift of My Real Presence that you experience at every 
Mass.  When you receive Me worthily in Holy Communion, you 
receive Me into your souls with My graces.  It is important that 



you receive Me without mortal sin on your souls so you do not 
commit a sin of sacrilege.  Give thanks and praise to Me for My 
gift of Myself in My Eucharist.  Many are putting up lights and 
decorations for Christmas as well as shopping for presents in 
the stores.  Throughout this whole Advent season keep your focus 
on My coming as an Infant in Bethlehem.  I love man so much that 
I took the form of a man so I could share your pains and offer 
My life for your sins.  Show your love for Me by your daily 
prayers and preparation for Christmas in a spiritual way.  
Spiritual blessings are more helpful than earthly things.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, prepare for the day when the evil 
ones will destroy My churches or use them for evil rituals in 
place of the Mass.   You may have Mass in the homes for a while, 
but even that will be taken away.  When you do not have My 
Blessed Sacrament available, you will have to call on Me in 
spiritual Communion.  When these evil ones try to force the mark 
of the beast on you as chips, then you will have to seek out My 
refuges.  My angels will then provide you  with My heavenly 
manna so you can always have Me with you.  The grace of My 
Eucharist will sustain you through all the trials of the coming 
tribulation.  So trust in Me that I will help you and provide 
for your needs.  Do not take the mark of the beast, nor anything 
from the Antichrist.”  
 


